
Response	by	Transition	Wilmslow	to	Restoration	Scheme	Version	3	to	accompany	Planning	
Application	15/0064M	for	Variation	of	Planning	Conditions	on	Lindow	Moss	

	

Context	for	response	

1. Transition	Wilmslow	is	part	of	the	Transition	Towns	movement	in	the	UK	which	seeks	to	
promote	community	action	to	improve	the	sustainability	and	liveability	of	their	locality.	We	
have	previously	given	in	principle	support	to	Planning	Application	15/0064M	for	variation	of	
planning	conditions	for	peat	working	on	Lindow	Moss,	and	the	associated	housing	proposal	
(15/0016M)	on	the	adjoining	‘Peat	Farm’	site.	This	response	is	a	substantive	update	on	our	
previous		response	to	Restoration	Scheme	Version	2.	

2. Transition	Wilmslow	have	proposed	that	the	wider	Lindow	Moss	landscape,	including	the	
application	site,	should	be	designated	as	a	Green	Infrastructure	Asset	in	the	Cheshire	East	
Local	Plan.	We	are	also	closely	involved	with	the	emergent	Wilmslow	Neighbourhood	Plan	
where	a	recent	public	consultation	exercise	has	stressed	the	high	priority	of	an	accessible	
natural	environment	to	the	local	community.	The	ecological	restoration	of	the	current	peat	
working	area	at	the	heart	of	Lindow	Moss	will	have	major	benefits	which	will	extend	to	the	
wider	Lindow	Moss	landscape.	

3. The	revised	Restoration	Scheme	Version	3	has	been	prepared	by	Terraqueous	Ltd	and	
submitted	on	behalf	of	the	Applicants,	in	response	to	an	objection	to	Version	2	by	
Manchester	Airport.	The	Airport	are	concerned	that	the	creation	of	a	significant	area	of	
open	water	(10	ha	approx.)	would	create	an	attractive	habitat	for	wading	birds	and	wildfowl,	
which	could	potentially	put	at	risk	airport	safety.	In	response	to	this	Terraqueous	have	
fundamentally	changed	their	proposed	restoration	methodology.		

4. The	preparation	of	this	revised	scheme	has	coincided	with	the	publication	by	Scottish	
Natural	Heritage	(SNH)	of	a	state-of-the-art	review	‘of	the	influence	of	ombrotrophic	peat	
depth	on	the	successful	restoration	of	bog	habitat’	(Lindsay	and	Clough,	2016).	This	
substantially	updates	the	state	of	knowledge	from	Wheeler	and	Shaw’s	1995	Report	on	
Restoration	of	Damaged	Peatlands	and	in	many	respects	supersedes	it.	The	SNH	Report	is	
quoted	extensively	in	Version	3	and	provides	a	new	scientific	context	for	its	assessment.	We	
first	consider	restoration	objectives	and	then	provide	our	assessment	of	restoration	
outcomes	in	the	light	of	the	SNH	Report	and	observations	on	site	at	Lindow	Moss.	

Restoration	Objectives	

5. We	supported	the	proposal	in	Restoration	Scheme	Version	2	to	restore	the	site	so	that	
multiple	benefits	are	delivered	through	re-establishing	‘functional	raised	bog	habitat	in	
combination	with	other	wetland,	heath	and	woodland	habitats’	(Version	2,	para	15).	This	
objective	has	been	modified	in	Version	3.	It	is	now	intended	to	establish	‘a	matrix	of	wetland	
habitats’	within	which	‘the	target	habitat	type	will	be	‘restoration	to	conditions	where	raised	
bog	has	the	potential	to	develop	in	the	long	term’.	The	implications	of	this	are	discussed	
below.	

6. However,	our	concerns	about	this	scheme	go	beyond	narrowly	expressed	ecological	
‘targets’.	We	consider	that	the	restoration	scheme	needs	to	balance	more	effectively	the	
need	to	restore	‘priority	habitat’	with	the	impact	on	landscape	character	and	visual	
amenity,	together	with	heritage	conservation.	

		



7. As	pointed	out	by	Prof	Nick	Higham	in	Section	8.8	of	the	applicants’	Environmental	
Statement	‘Lindow	Moss	is	archaeologically	and	historically	one	of	the	most	important	
lowland	wetlands	in	Britain’.	The	restoration	scheme	needs	to	recognise	that	this	
‘exceptional	archaeological	and	historic	archive	provide	the	opportunity	to	tell	the	story	of	
Lindow	in	detail’.	Rick	Turner	OBE,	the	archaeologist	who	excavated	Lindow	Man	describes	
Lindow	Moss	as	‘an	important	cultural	landscape	extending	back	thousands	of	years	…	which	
still	retains	its	sense	of	enclosure	and	mystery’.	The	revised	Restoration	Scheme	needs	to	
recognise	the	importance	of	Lindow	Moss	as	a	cultural	landscape	with	huge	potential	for	
enhancing	the	visitor	experience	through	environmental	interpretation.	
	

8. The	case	for	a	broader-based	approach	to	landscape	restoration	has	been	reinforced	by	the	
recent	adoption	by	Cheshire	East	Council	of	a	joint	report	with	the	National	Trust	on	
Cheshire	East,	Landscape	Scale	Partnership.	This	report,	which	is	cited	within	the	recent	
Issues	Paper	on	Site	Allocations	and	Development	Policies	(SAPD)	for	the	Local	Plan,	
emphasises	the	importance	of	‘significance	of	place’	a	concept	which	embraces	all	the	
diverse	cultural	and	natural	heritage	values	that	people	associate	with	it,	or	which	prompt	
them	to	respond	to	it.	The	special	importance	of	Lindow	Moss	is	clearly	recognised	within	
the	‘Statement	of	Significance’	within	this	defined	area	of	Cheshire	East.	
	

9. 	Even	in	its	present	condition	the	cut-over	peat	bog	at	the	heart	of	Lindow	Moss	has	a	
powerful	sense	of	place	and	an	important	story	to	tell	of	the	changing	relationship	between	
humankind	and	the	natural	environment.	We	consider	that	the	preservation	of	that	sense	
of	place	and	conservation	of	elements	within	the	landscape	which	support	the	narrative	of	
‘significance	of	place’	(for	example	the	find-spot	of	Lindow	Man)	should	be	given	first	
priority	in	any	restoration	scheme.	This	view	is	widely	shared	in	the	Wilmslow	community,	
and	beyond,		and	is	likely	to	be	developed	further	within	the	emergent	Wilmslow	
Neighbourhood	Plan.	It	is	this	perspective	which	has	informed	our	detailed	comments	on	
the	restoration	compartments,	and	we	would	like	the	MPA	to	impose		planning	conditions	
to	support	that.	

Restoration	Committee	

10. We	welcomed	the	proposed	Restoration	Committee	in	Versions	1	and	2		(Version	2,	para	93)	
and	recognised	its	pivotal	role	in	overseeing	the	process	of	ecological	restoration	and	liaising	
with	the	Minerals	Planning	Authority	(MPA).	However,	the	terms	of	reference	of	the	
Restoration	Committee	and	its	membership	are	narrowly	drawn.	Given	the	very	high	level	of	
public	interest	in	Lindow	Moss	and	its	future,	there	is	a	need	for	the	Restoration	Committee	
to	also	interact	with	both	the	wider	community	and	a	wider	community	of	interests.	We	
suggest	that	the	MPA	establishes	a	suitable	mechanism	to	achieve	this,	for	example	a	
Lindow	Moss	Forum,	which	could	meet	at	least	annually	with	the	Restoration	Committee	to	
receive	progress	reports	on	the	restoration	process,	together	with	site	visits	to	view	progress	
on	the	ground.		The	Chair	of	the	Forum	would	have	a	place	on	the	Restoration	Committee.	

11. Rather	than	embrace	these	suggestions	Terraqueous	appear	to	have	removed	any	
reference	to	a	Restoration	Committee	from	the	proposal	and	to	consider	that	project	
oversight	will	be	taken	on	solely	by	a	Site	Manager.		The	appointment	of	a	Site	Manager	is	
entirely	appropriate	but	she/he	will	need	to	operate	within	a	suitable	administrative	
framework	–	for	example	a	Restoration	Committee	and	the	Lindow	Moss	Forum.	The	MPA	
will	wish	to	determine	what	arrangements	are	appropriate	and	to	build	these	into	
planning	conditions	and	any	legal	agreement	relating	to	the	Restoration	Scheme.	



Restoration	Scheme	Version	3	–	a	critique	of	proposed	restoration	outcomes	

	

12. The	objective	of	the	previous	restoration	scheme	(Version	2)	was	to	restore	the	site	so	that	
multiple	benefits	are	delivered	through	re-establishing	‘functional	raised	bog	habitat	in	
combination	with	other	wetland,	heath	and	woodland	habitats’	(Version	2,	para	15).	This	
was	to	be	achieved	in	those	areas	subject	to	milled	peat	working	by	the	‘creation	of	shallow	
water	lagoons	as	an	interim	habitat’	(Version	2,	para	50).		

13. Following	the	objection	from	Manchester	Airport	this	approach	has	been	abandoned	and	
the	restoration	objective	modified	to:	‘The	primary	habitat	type	will	be	to	restore	conditions	
where	raised	bog	has	the	potential	to	develop	in	the	long	term’	(Version	3,	para	14).	It	is	
proposed	to	achieve	this	by	maintaining	the	water	table	at	between	surface	level	and	0.10m	
below	the	surface,	but	not	flooded	for	80%	of	the	year	(Version	3,	para	66).	

14. In	those	parts	of	the	milled	peat	areas	at	Lindow	Moss	where	the	water	table	is	currently	at	
or	close	to	the	surface,	and	which	have	not	recently	been	disturbed,	the	principal	colonist	is	
the	Soft	Rush	(Juncus	effusus),	together	with	some	Common	Cotton	Grass	(Eriophorum	
angustifolium),	and	abundant	birch	seedlings.	This	is	the	vegetation	type	which	will	most	
likely	establish	under	the	restoration	regime	now	proposed	and	this	is	known	as	‘poor-fen’.	
The	word	‘poor’	refers	to	the	relatively	low	mineral	nutrient	status	of	the	underlying	
substrate,	though	it	might	also	refer	to	its	conservation	status,	as	this	habitat	is	dominated	
by	common	rushes	rather	than	bog	vegetation.		

15. The	aspiration	is	that	over	time	this	habitat	will	graduate	from	minerotrophic	‘poor-fen’	to	
ombrotrophic	‘bog’.	The	SNH	Report	has	this	to	say:	Although	a	great	many	restoration	
schemes	have	been	undertaken	in	the	UK,	Northern	Germany	and	Canada,	none	of	these	
has	yet	established	an	ombrotrophic	bog	vegetation,	the	dominant	vegetation	generally	
being	a		‘poor-fen’	type	which	is	a	precursor	for	the	establishment	of	bog	vegetation’	and	
‘Under	natural	conditions,	such	poor-fen	can	persist	for	200-300	years,	suggesting	that	the	
restoration	programmes	which	are	dominated	by	poor-fen	may	yet	remain	in	this	state	for	
a	considerable	period	into	the	future’	

16. The	Restoration	Scheme	(Version	3,	Fig	2)	shows	‘raised	bog’	in	compartments	4,5,6A,6B,	7,	
8	and	10.	The	realistic	outcome	of	engineered	restoration	on	milled	peat	at	Lindow	Moss	is	
likely	to	be	‘poor-fen’	and	perhaps	should	be	shown	as	such	in	Fig	2.	The	SNH	report	is	
critical	of	‘blurring	the	distinction	between	bog	and	fen’	because	‘it	can	lead	to	unjustified	
claims	of	successful	bog	restoration	when	in	fact	the	system	is	still	functionally	a	
minerotrophic	fen	with	some	groundwater	influence	(SNH	Report	para	2,	p	39).	

17. As	the	SNH	report	makes	clear,	the	prospects	for	progress	from	poor-fen	to	ombrotrophic	
bog	on	a	milled	peat	surface	depend	critically	on	the	depth	of	peat	(at	least	2m	being	
required),	the	nature	of	that	peat,	the	hydraulic	regime,	the	pH	of	the	surface	peat,	the	pH	
and	conductivity	of	surface	water	and	of	ground	water.		

18. The	Restoration	Scheme	Version	3	is	confident	that	a	transition	to	‘ombrotrophic	bog’	can	
be	achieved	but	no	physical	or	chemical	data	is	presented	to	substantiate	this.	It	is	simply	
stated	that	‘across	much	of	Lindow	Moss	the	retained	peat	depth	will	exceed	2m	and	in	some	
areas	will	be	5m	(Version	3,	para	65),	but	no	measurements	are	provided.	There	is	clearly	a	
substantial	depth	of	peat	in	some	parts	of	the	site	but	we	question	whether	this	is	the	case	
in	the	milled	peat	areas.	A	transect	across	Compartments	6A	and	6B	which	measured	peat	
depth	to	the	bottom	of	drainage	ditches	at	15	locations	gave	a	mean	peat	depth	of	78.5cm.	
Given	the	nature	of	the	peat	stratigraphy	here	it	is	highly	unlikely	that	a	further	120	cm	of	
retained	peat	is	present	below	basal	ditch	level.	



19. The	Restoration	Scheme	Version	3	intends	to	reprofile	a	surface	sufficiently	level	to	allow	
the	water	table	to	be	managed	and	maintained	at	between	surface	level	and	0.10m	below	
the	surface,	but	not	flooded,	for	at	least	80%	of	the	year.	We	consider	that	this	will	be	very	
difficult	to	achieve	in	practice.	In	a	‘normal’	year	evapotranspiration	exceeds	rainfall	from	
May	to	September	and	water	table	draw-down	begins	in	late	spring,	if	not	before.	The	
resulting	seasonal	fluctuation	is	shown	in	the	Hafron	Water	data	(February,2016)	and	the	
amplitude	often	exceeds	1m.	Experience	from	the	mires	at	Lindow	Common	suggests	that	
the	amplitude	is	increased	when	the	surface	is	vegetated.	The	SNH	report	makes	clear	that	if	
the	water	table	falls	below	40cm	this	will	prevent	a	transition	from	poor-fen	to	bog.	Without	
the	ability	to	flood	compartments	and	thereby	store	excess	winter	rainfall,	it	is	very	difficult	
to	see	how	the	proposed	hydraulic	regime	can	be	sustained.	

20. The	SNH	Report	includes	a	brief	summary	of	two	contrasting	approaches	to	peat	extraction	
which	are	directly	relevant	to	Lindow	Moss	:	‘In	the	1980s	a	second	major	change	took	place	
within	the	peat	industry.	Up	to	this	point,	commercial	peat	extraction	had	used	a	technique	
which	created	alternating	raised	baulks	(on	which	the	cut	peat	was	stacked	in	‘sods’	to	dry)	
and	wide	trenches	created	as	peat	was	cut	from	the	bog	The	depth	of	the	cut	meant	that	the	
processable	volume	of	annual	crop	was	often	obtained	from	only	a	portion	of	the	whole	site,	
meaning	that	certain	parts	tended	to	lie	unworked	for	anything	from	one	to	several	years.	
This	often	gave	rise	to	a	‘mobile	mosaic’	of	naturally	regenerating	peatland	vegetation,	at	
least	in	the	rows	of	wet	trenches.	In	the	1980s	however,	he	technique	of	peat	‘milling’	began	
to	be	adopted	by	an	increasing	number	of	peat	companies.	The	process	involved	creating	a	
flat,	bare	peat	surface	across	the	whole	area	of	a	peatland	site	,	from	which	a	thin	skim	of	
peat	was	then	taken	in	a	series	of	passes	during	the	extraction	season.’	(SNH	Report	p.1)			

21. At	Lindow	there	is	a	marked	distinction	between	those	parts	of	the	site	which	have	been	
modified	by	the	‘milled’	peat	method,	where	the	trajectory	is	headed	towards	poor-fen,	
and	areas	which	still	show	the	influence	of	‘sod-peat’	working.	Here,	for	the	most	part,	the	
residual	peat	appears	to	be	deeper	and	likely	to	be	more	acidic.	There	is	little	evidence	of	
colonisation	by	rushes	and,	as	exemplified	by	Compartment	3,	the	vegetation	is	mostly	
heather	dominated	with	intervening	shallow	pools	between	the	peat	baulks	with	
ombrotrophic	vegetation	of	Cotton	Grass	and	Sphagnum	sp.	It	is	these	areas	which	are	
favoured	by	Common	Lizard	and	they	are	worthy	of	conservation	both	for	their	biota	and	
as	exemplars	of	an	earlier	method	of	peat	extraction.		
	

Mitigation	and	Reasonable	Avoidance	Measures	

22. We	welcome	the	proposed	mitigation	measures	for	wildlife	and	also	that	‘care	shall	be	
taken	to	retain	the	surface	scatter	of	sub-fossil	wood	across	the	application	site	following	
restoration’(Version	3,para	109).		

23. The	landscape	and	visual	impact	assessment	within	the	applicants’	Environmental	
Statement	captures	the	‘sense	of	place’	and	the	‘visual	sensitivity’	of	the	landscape	very	
effectively:	‘With	regards	to	landscape	character,	the	site	is	again	considered	to	be	of	high	
sensitivity.	Lindow	Moss	is	valued	as	a	resource	by	the	local	community…Despite	its	
location	close	to	the	edge	of	Wilmslow,	the	Moss	has	a	remote	and	rural	feel,	due	in	large	
part	to	the	enclosed	nature	of	the	site,	which	is	surrounded	by	tree	belts	and	small	
woodlands	with	little	intervisibility	through	this	tree	screen.	As	such,	the	site	has	a	
character	all	of	its	own,	with	very	little	influence	from	outside.	Clearly	any	change	within	
the	site	has	great	potential	to	influence	this	character.’	



24. For	these	reasons	we	consider	that	this	section	of	the	Restoration	Scheme	should	have	
due	regard	to	landscape	and	visual	impact.	The	retention	of	peripheral	woodlands	is	
welcomed	(Version	3	paras	155-156)	but	we	consider	that	the	most	effective	landscape	
mitigation	would	be	to	resist	clearance	of	woodland	in	Compartments	2	and	10.	We	would	
like	to	see	planning	conditions	to	reinforce	protection	of	peripheral	vegetation.	

Target	Habitat	Types	

25. The	Restoration	Scheme	seeks	to	promote	a	matrix	of	habitat	types	(including	peripheral	
woodland)	which,	as	Version	2	acknowledged	‘	is	typical	of	many	raised	bog	sites	and	
promotes	biodiversity	while	minimising	landscape	impact’	(Version2,	para	70).	We	suggest	
that	in	the	interests	of	‘maximising	biodiversity	and	minimising	landscape	impact’	the	
specified	target	habitat	types	should	also	include	two	woodland	categories,	one	for	sandy	
soil	(Compartment	2)	and	one	for	woodland	over	water-logged	peat	(Compartment	10).	

Compartment	Restoration	Details	

26. We	support	the	restoration	proposals	in	Compartments	1,4,5,6a,6b,	and	9.	We	have		
alternative	proposals	for	Compartments	7	and	8,	we	strongly	favour	Option	2	in	
Compartment	10	and	we	object	to	woodland	clearance	on	Compartment	2.	
	

27. In	Compartment	3		we	support	the	general	Approach	but	we	would	like	to	see	the	existing	
topography	retained	because	of	its	ecological	and	historic	interest.	We	do	not	support	
engineering	work	‘to	remove	high	areas	of	peat.	
	

28. In	Compartment	7	we	suggest	that	the	peat	surface	is	retained	at	the	current	level	to	
produce	a	habitat	complex	similar	to	that	in	the	adjoining	Compartment	3.		This	would	then	
avoid	the	need	to	construct	an	unsightly	bund	alongside	the	sand	island	(Compartment	2)	
and	the	remarkable	stand	of	sub-fossil	pine	stumps	in	Compartment	7	could	be	retained	in	
situ.	Drainage	could	be	via	Compartment	9.	In	effect	Compartments	3	and	7	would	act	as	
environmental	buffers	between	the	sand	island	and	the	areas	of	potential	raised	bog	
habitat.	
	

29. Compartment	8	includes	the	findspot	of	Lindow	Man.	Rick	Turner	has	suggested	that	this	
site	should	be	commemorated	and	that,	to	his	knowledge,	‘of	all	(European)	bog	bodies,	only	
the	burial	place	of	Tollund	Man	(in	Denmark)	has	a	marker’.	The	Restoration	Scheme	points	
out	that	‘this	compartment	is	substantially	unworked	at	present	and	is	characterised	by	peat	
baulks	and	pits	known	locally	as	‘moss	rooms’.	Given	the	international	significance	of	the	
discovery	of	Lindow	Man	and	its	seminal	importance	to	the	understanding	of	the	Lindow	
Moss	landscape	we	propose	that	this	compartment	should	remain	substantially	unworked	
so	as	to	display	the	topography	and	method	of	working	at	the	time	of	Lindow	Man’s	
discovery.	We	suggest	that	a	boardwalk	is	constructed	from	the	public	footpath,	a	short	
distance	to	the	west,	to	Lindow	Man’s	findspot	and	that	this	is	suitably	interpreted.	We	
anticipate	that	as	the	water	table	is	raised	in	this	section	of	the	moss	the	rate	of	scrub	
encroachment	will	be	reduced,	but	ongoing	scrub	control,	if	required,	will	be	justified	to	
maintain	a	site	of	this	importance	in	a	meaningful	form.	

	



30. In	Compartment	2	we	object	to	the	proposal	to	clear	the	oak/birch	woodland	in	an	attempt	
to	establish	heathland.	This	would	have	a	very	detrimental	visual	impact	(see	paragraphs	8	
and	9	above)	and	the	outcome	of	conversion	to	heathland	is	very	uncertain.	What	is	needed	
here	is	some	control	of	birch	scrub	at	the	margins	and	perhaps	selective	thinning	to	
encourage	succession	towards	a	lightly	canopied	woodland	with	Birch,	Oak	and	Scots	Pine.	
Wholesale	clearance	of	this	attractive	feature	in	the	landscape,	and	at	an	early	stage	in	the	
restoration	programme,	would	be	likely	to	prejudice	people	against	the	restoration	
scheme	as	a	whole.	Moreover,	clearance	on	the	scale	proposed	would	produce	a	heavy	
pulse	of	mineral	nutrients	into	the	adjoining	restoration	compartments.	
	

31. In	Compartment	10	we	favour	Option	2	(retention	of	the	secondary	woodland)	because	
the	woodland:	
	
- contributes	greatly	to	the	landscape	character	and	‘sense	of	enclosure’	of	the	Lindow	

Moss	landscape	(see	paragraphs	8	and	9	above)	
- is	a	valuable	landscape	amenity	providing,	as	it	does,	an	attractive	setting	for	two	heavily	

used	public	rights	of	way	(Restricted	Byways	34	and	35	)	
- enriches	the	wider	habitat	mosaic	and	is	a	valuable	habitat	in	its	own	right,	with	a	

luxuriant	bryophyte	flora	and	potential	breeding	habitat	for	the	scarce	Willow	Tit	and	
Lesser	Spotted	Woodpecker,	as	well	as	an	excellent	winter	roost	site	for	owl	species	

- is	already	functioning	as	an	effective	carbon	sink	
- is	an	excellent	example	of	natural	succession	on	an	abandoned	peat	working;	the	

contrast	between	this	Compartment	and	the	restored	mossland	to	the	west	of	
Rotherwood	Road	will	be	highly	instructive	

- includes	the	line	of	the	former	‘thousand	yard’	rifle	range	which	was	in	use	at	the	time	
of	the	Crimean	War	–	this	line	could	be	marked	and	interpretation	

In	addition	to	these	points	it	is	now	clear	that	beneath	the	woodland	the	surface	
topography	provides	opportunities	for	interpreting	the	history	of	peat	working	by	sod	
cutting.	Furthermore,	the	larger	peat	baulks	contain	an	outstanding	example	of	a	peat	
recurrence	surface.	At	the	recurrence	surface	there	is	a	switch	from	dark	highly	humified	
peat	to	golden	brown	Sphagnum	peat.	This	indicates	climatic	change	to	wetter	conditions	
and	in	Cheshire	this	surface	is	dated	to	around	600BC.	

	

Hydrology	

32. We	are	broadly	supportive	of	the	proposals	for	water	management.	We	would	like	to	see	
the	current	programme	of	water	table	monitoring	continued	through	the	restoration	and	
aftercare	periods.	We	note	that	it	is	intended	to	construct	a	series	of	dams	in	the	main	
outfall	drain	with	a	view	to	creating	a	water	gradient	which	finally	discharges	at	the	level	of	
the	current	outfall	to	the	Sugar	Brook.	This	outfall	is	the	set	point	for	the	entire	peat	basin	
and	we	would	like	to	see	the	potential	for	greater	control	and	potentially	a	higher	water	
level	than	proposed.	We	would	like	to	see	a	properly	engineered	sluice	at	this	point	as	
originally	required	by	the	current	planning	conditions.	

	

	



Access,	Amenity	and	Interpretation		

33. We	welcome	the	retention	of	the	two	permissive	paths	and	the	proposal	to	consider	their	
formal	adoption	as	Public	Footpaths.	We	note	the	provision	of	a	controlled	access	point	
with	hard	standing	at	the	north	end	of	the	proposed	residential	development	(Application	
15/016M)	for	maintenance	vehicles	and	educational	visits.	We	are	disappointed	that	our	
suggestion	for	access	here	by	visitors	with	special	needs	was	not	taken	up.	We	would	also	
like	to	see	access	provision	to	the	Cheshire	Wildlife	Trust	Nature	Reserve.	

34. Given	the	huge	potential	of	the	site	for	scientific	inquiry,	education	and	interpretation	to	
the	wider	public,	the	Restoration	Scheme	should	recognise	the	need	for	a	properly	
grounded	Interpretation	Strategy	and	Plan.	Transition	Wilmslow	would	be	prepared	to	
work	with	the	Applicants,	the	Local	Authority	and	others	to	help	realise	this	in	practice.	

Management	and	aftercare	

35. We	respect	the	intention	of	the	applicants	to	retain	ownership	of	the	site	and	to	carry	
through	the	programme	of	ecological	restoration.	We	welcome	the	provision	of	a	10-year	
aftercare	period	following	completion	of	the	Restoration	Scheme.	Version	2	proposed	
oversight	of	the	Restoration	Scheme	by	a	Restoration	Committee	with	a	flexible	approach	to	
the	restoration	programme.	Version	3	has	no	Restoration	Committee	and	a	more	
prescriptive	approach.	We	strongly	prefer	Version	2.	In	the	long	term	we	feel	it	will	be	
necessary	for	the	site	to	transfer	to	some	form	of	public	or	charitable	ownership	in	order	
provide	ongoing	maintenance	and	management	and	attract	the	resources	needed	to	realise	
the	area’s	full	potential	as	a	visitor	asset.	

	

																																																																																				Transition	Wilmslow,	April	27th,2017	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	



	

	

	

	

	

	


